The way forward for labor on health care--national single payer legislation, HR 676 

In past decades, our unions established excellent health coverage through collective bargaining.  In recent years the escalating costs of care have forced us to use all our strength to maintain what we have.  Many have foregone needed wage increases just to keep health coverage.  
Employers are passing on health costs through higher premiums, co-pays, co-insurance, and giant deductibles.  The problem is not our unions but our broken for-profit health care system that costs twice per person what it costs in other industrialized countries.
For unions that maintain a benefit fund, the hourly rates that must be negotiated just for health insurance can be as high at $12.91 per hour.  That’s the rate that Local 393 of the Pipefitters in California has negotiated to keep their good health care.  
Non-union employers underbid by not paying for health care.  Single payer legislation would end that by assuring that all employers pay. 
Workers at Honeywell in Metropolis courageously withstood a year long lockout to fight to keep health coverage for their retirees.  They won a hard battle that was made more difficult by the fact that they lost their own health coverage while they were locked out.  

Verizon workers recently struck to save the excellent health benefits they fought for years to win.  Shortly after they went out Verizon sent out notices that the company would cease paying for their current coverage.  They are back at work and back at the table, but there is a tough fight ahead.  
Our employer based health coverage makes it harder for us to wage strong struggles for decent contracts.  In countries with national health 
insurance, workers who are locked out, on strike, or laid off continue to have health coverage.  

In other industrialized countries, unions used their power to assure good health coverage for their members and for everyone else through national legislation.  That’s what we need to do.  Now unions and the public in other countries stand together against any attempts to take away their care.  In the countries that have national health insurance, a higher percentage of workers belong to unions.
In the US there is a bill in Congress, HR 676, Expanded and Improved Medicare for All, that would bring all medically necessary care to everyone.  It is a single payer plan like Medicare but with improved benefits.  It covers not only hospitals and physicians, but also dental, long term care, vision, hearing aids, therapies, rehab, ER, drugs, etc.  Such a plan saves $400 billion annually by removing the waste and profits of the private insurance companies and assuring that the money is spent to improve care for all of us.

The AFL-CIO 2009 Convention endorsed HR 676.  We now have to build a powerful grass roots movement that can put this issue on the nation’s agenda.  
We can only win this plan through the bold and dynamic leadership of labor.  

Would you like to hear more about single payer health care and how it would work?  We are happy to offer a free presentation to any union that is interested.  
Please contact Kay Tillow at 502 636 1551, nursenpo@aol.com, http://unionsforsinglepayer.org/   
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